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SUBJECT

AN ORDINANCE relating to a veterans' internship program; and amending Ordinance 12014, Section 5, as amended, and K.C.C. 3.12.010, Ordinance 12014, Section 16, and K.C.C. 3.12.130 and Ordinance 12014, Section 36, as amended, and K.C.C. 3.12.188.
SUMMARY

Proposed Ordinance 2012-0387 would amend certain sections of the King County Code (KCC) to allow for the implementation of a Veterans Internship Program in King County. 
On April 23rd, the Council adopted motion 13361 that called upon the Executive to prepare and submit to Council a report that evaluated the feasibility and implementation of a veterans’ internship program in King County. The Executive submitted the required report and in it, recommends establishing a Veterans Internship program in King County.  
Through the course of determining the feasibility of establishing a Veterans Internship program in King County, Executive staff identified a section of the KCC to be amended, Section 3.12.010 related to interns. 
ANALYSIS
The current KCC requires that “administrative interns” be full time students who are seeking practical skills to augment their educational program.  Proposed Ordinance 2012-0387 would revise KCC by eliminating the reference to “administrative intern”, replacing it with “intern” and removing the requirement that interns be enrolled full time during the regular school year in a program of education, internship, or apprenticeship. 
The Executive states that the existing code requires amendment to enable broadening the definition of “intern” to include those who are seeking to learn job skills with or without an accompanying education program. Amending the KCC would allow the county to employ returning veterans as interns. In addition, the Executive notes, expanding the definition would also allow the county to provide on-the-job training experiences as part of a more general succession planning effort, needed as the county’s workforce nears retirement in hard-to-fill positions.  
Staff concur that current KCC requires amendment to allow for implementation of the county’s Veterans Internship program. Implementation of the Veterans Internship program appears to meet the goals outlined in the Veterans and Human Services Levy Service Improvement Plan 2012-2017 by providing services that increase the self-sufficiency of veterans.  The program also achieves goals of the King County Strategic Plan and the Five Year Plan to End Homelessness among Veterans by addressing the needs of veterans through tailored prevention services, ultimately resulting in opportunities that help individuals reach their full potential, and tapping into a quality workforce of returning veterans in the Puget Sound region. 

Amendment

Proposed Ordinance 2012-0387 has been reviewed by the Prosecutor’s Office and the Council’s code reviser. On the recommendation of legal counsel, there is a striking amendment that clarifies categories of interns (adding veterans) that retains the charter language related to interns. There is also a title amendment.
Adoption of Proposed Ordinance 2012-0387 appears to be a reasonable business decision by the Council. 
ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2012-0387 
2. Striking Amendment to Proposed Ordinance 2012-0387

3. Title Amendment 
4. Executive’s transmittal letter dated September 19, 2012
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